Faculty Senate Meeting

Monday, May 1, 2006

SU 313, 4:00-5:30 PM

APPROVED 05/15/06

Attending: Lee Ayers-Schlosser, Cody Bustamante, Anne Chambers, Prakash Chenjeri, Daniel DeNeui, Gudrun Gill, Sandra Holstein, Sarah Ann Hones, Jean Maxwell, Kathleen McNeill, Gregory Miller, Emily Miller-Francisco, Greg Pleva, John Richards, Dan Rubenson, Alena Ruggerio, Mark Siders, Jeanne Stallman, Sarah Swanson, Daniel Wilson, Kemble Yates, Wilkins-O’Riley Zinn

Absent: Matt Stillman, Michael Parker, Claire Cross

Visitors: Michelle Behr, Mada Morgan, Laura Young, Deborah Winter, Doug Gentry, Laura Jones, Susan Walsh, Ed Battistella, Karen Stone, Earl Potter, Paul Steinle, Steve Ryan, Chuck Jaeger, Laura O’Bryon, Josie Wilson, Barbara Scott, Dennis Dunleavy, Jim Rible
I.  Lee Ayers-Schlosser moved and Dan Rubenson seconded the motion to approve the minutes from the April 17 Faculty Senate meeting.  The motion passed unanimously.

II. Announcements


A. There were no announcements

III. Comments from President Zinser


A. President Zinser was unable to attend.

IV. Comments from Provost Potter


A. Provost Potter extended his thanks to Dan Rubenson, Alena Ruggerio, 
Mada Morgan, and Fredna Grimland, who went to the second gathering of 
faculty from community colleges and OUS schools last week to take the 
next step in the legislative-mandated activities working towards the 
common definitions of learning outcomes for general education.  The 
teams worked on criteria for courses that delivered to those learning 
objectives.



1. The response of participants varied from “this is the right step” to 


“this is approaching things backwards.”  


2. Hard to see exactly what the next steps will be, but the 



penultimate objective is a report to Senator Schrader in January 


2007 that the colleges have responded to the legislative mandates.  


B. Senate Bill 342 also spawned an initiative to create a common table for 
Advanced Placement test scores which translates AP scores to credits for 
all higher ed institutions in the state.  


1. They have looked at the proposed table of equivalencies, and 


the responses have been sorted.  They range from “we agree with 


proposed table” to “over my dead body” 


2. Twenty percent of the proposed score-to-credit proposals fell into 

the “over my dead body category,” and they are going through the 


process of reaching resolution.  


3. The community college folks are motivated to stop short of 


having to pull together faculty from around the state to talk about 


how this works.  They hope the appropriate faculty bodies on each 


campus can approve the table of results in October.  


4. The interaction is made difficult because with a political agenda, 


all the community colleges have already approved the table.


C. Next [correction] Wednesday, May 10, department chairs will meet to 
roll out the template for unit self studies for accreditation process.  



1. Each department has to do a mini self study.  



2. The deadlines and support systems and data available will be 


rolled out at this meeting.  



3. The composition for all the teams and the writing plan will also be 

shared.  They are almost finished with populating all the teams.

V. AC Report from the Faculty Senate Vice-Chair Greg Pleva


A. Last Monday, AC previewed the UPC strategic initiative proposal 
recommendations.  

B. We were presented with the current state of affairs of Faculty Roles, 
Responsibilities, and Rewards Task Force.  

C. Kemble Yates has taken on the task of updating the Bylaws based on 
Senate minutes over the last few years.  


1. Kemble said he was doing background checks to identify where


 there was a disconnect in terms of the updating of the Bylaws.  


2. What happened: Kurt Whittaker was the last living link to the 


updated constitution before he left.  


3. Kemble hopes to get that project done by the end of the year.  


4. The big changes that are missing are the elimination of section 6 


about 
Administrative Faculty, and we made changes about who 


could serve on committees.  

D. We also talked about the need to start the recruitment for next year’s 
Senate.  



 1. Kemble: those of you who know you will be on Senate and are 


interested in being an officer of the Senate, please let Kemble or 


another AC member know.  


2. The Advisory Committee is composed of seven people: Senate 


Chair, Vice Chair, Secretary, Past Chair, and three people from 


Senate elected at the June meeting.  

VI. Student Senate Report by Sarah Swanson


A. Elections for Student Senate are happening in the middle of the term.  


1. Applications for positions were due 1:00 pm today but have been 

extended to Wednesday by 1:00 to the Student Affairs office.  


2. Please encourage students to apply if they are interested.  They 


need: 




a. at large positions representing the interest of all students 



b. Medford campus rep




c. Off campus rep




d. International student senator  


B. Over the weekend the Oregon Student Equal Rights Summit was held 
on this campus.  It featured long meetings of Oregon Student Association.


C. SOU’s Take back the Night event brought Elaine Penn, who has also 
been invited to speak at Western and OIT


D. Student Senate meeting will be Wednesday 6pm.  

E. They established a new resolution to bring legislative student senate 
more autonomy as a result of an event that had ASSOU’s name 
connected to it but not necessarily the support of the entire legislative 
body.

VII. University Studies Committee – Proposed Integration courses (Action)


A. Somebody needs to get Mada Morgan an honorary Senate pink name 

tag!


B. The initial list of approved courses for upper division H, I, and J 
integration strands has been corrected for type-o’s


C. The second approval list needs to be approved today to be able to 
make it into the hard copy of the catalog.


D. Mada ancitipates ten more courses in the pipeline coming up in a week 
for integration approval.

E. Sandra Holstein moved and Cody Bustamante seconded the motion to 
suspend the rules and vote on the motion to approve.  The motion passed 
unanimously.


F. Sandra Holstein moved and Dan Wilson seconded the motion to 
approve all the courses from the initial approval and second approval lists 
to count for integration strands H, I, and J for the new general education 
model, effective Fall 2006.  The motion passed unanimously.

F. Kathy McNeill: what if the courses count for two strands?  


1. Mada: The student must choose one or the other.  There are so 


far three courses which genuinely fulfill two strands.


G. Mada thanked her University Studies committee for their very hard 
work and investment in meeting times.  Mada also thanked Kay Sagmiller 
for her help in working with faculty in tweaking courses to fit the goals and 
proficiencies.  

H. Other than this first level of approved courses, Senate will still be 
hearing some policy issues from the University Studies committee coming 
up.


I. Kemble Yates asked about the status of the new advising guide.



1. Mada: Jessica Stone has presented one already, it is a double-


fold.  It is excellent.  They are working on the transfer one right now.  

Sarah Ann Hones has also been involved with that process.

J. Kemble Yates asked Provost Earl Potter about the status of his 
response to Kemble’s Faculty Senate memo on the implementation of the 
new gen ed model.  


1. Earl said yes, he will reply.  The document that was just 



mentioned is one of the works in progress which directly addresses 


Kemble’s request.  


2. The budget conversations are also underway and should come 


to closure in the next few weeks.  



3. By the next Senate meeting there will be a point by point 



response.

VIII. International Programs – Proposed new Senate committee, By-Law amendment (Action)


A. Kemble: We’ve met all the conditions for changing the constitution.  We 
need 2/3 favorable vote to finalize the change.

B. John Richards moved and Lee Ayers-Schlosser seconded the motion 
to accept the changes to the Bylaws.  The motion passed unanimously.


C. Jean Maxwell confirmed that yes, this is already in the call from the 
Committee on Committees.  



1. They are halfway through the period where people can respond 


to the call



2. There is strong interest in the international committee, but we’re 


way behind on responses to some other committees.  


3. Jean is concerned that more people need to step forward.  She 


may need to issue another call.

IX. Elections Committee update


A. Cody Bustamante said that the end of the week is the due date for the 
ballots, so we should have list of new Senators by next Senate meeting.  

B. Dan DeNeui said we have enough nominees to go forward, but we 
didn’t meet the “twice as many” rule.  Some seats are just one name.  The 
Elections Committee tried twice to get nominees.   

C. With no at large seats open, we will know by next meeting exactly who 
our complete Senate for next year will be.

X. Report from University Planning Committee – Strategic Initiatives (Discussion)  


A. Kemble Yates introduced Karen Stone, the Chair of the University 
Planning Committee


B. Stone on the process: 


1. Provost Potter sent out strategic initiative proposal call.  They 


received 28 proposals for this second go-round.  


2. They formed six review teams, mostly from UPC and also 



volunteers from campus community.  Each team received 4-5 


proposals and there was no overlap.  They had two weeks for 


teams to read proposals and meet with authors to ask questions


 and get additional feedback.  


3. Review teams wrote up summaries.  UPC got the summaries 


and loosely categorized the proposals based on their main focus of 


increasing enrollments.  Money to fund the strategic initiatives is 


coming out of reserves, so if proposals were not strongly tied to 


enrollments, it was hard to justify accepting them.  They 



categorized them based on impact on enrollments and high or low 


need for investment in infrastructure.  




a. They tried to make obvious to the Executive Council the 



ones they recommended outstanding merit.  



b. Second category of recommended partial funding.  



c. Third category of “please deal with this” including 




Education proposal on CBL and another CBL proposal from 



Jon Lange needed to be brought together and talk about 



CBL across the campus.  The issue needed to be discussed 



at a different level.  



d. Fourth category they did not believe the strategic initiative 



needed to be funded through this process at this time.  


4. They looked somewhat at the cost in addition to enrollment and 


infrastructure, but they didn’t have the budgetary reference to 


determine fine distinctions in the requested funds.


C. Earl Potter’s comments



1. The Provost thanked Karen Stone and the UPC and 



subcommittees for their hard work.  At several meetings, people 


gave up individual perspectives to take a broader view, and the 


result is a fine piece of work.  


2. What happens next: Karen Stone is tying up “so what now” 


pieces.  Before the results are sent off the Executive Council, they 


are making sure there is input from standing councils (Business 


Affairs, Academic Planning, Faculty Senate).  Should these modify 


the committee’s thinking, the recommendations will be changed.  


We don’t expect a lot of massive changes from these sessions, it’s 


more informational at this point.  



3. The Senate will take an action, and then the whole piece is 


recommended to the Executive Council for approval and funding as 

appropriate and possible.  There are areas where digging into 


reserves is appropriate due to the immediacy of expected returns.  


4. The EC is looking at scenarios for next year’s budget which 


deals with funding of the first round’s initiatives and investment in 


this second round.  They are also identifying grant writing 



opportunities directed towards the initiatives.  


5. Some things will be approved in concept but deferred in funding. 


 We will have closure on what we can afford to do by the middle of 


June.  


6. The decision about whether this or that initiative is going to get 


any money is an Executive Council decision, based on the value 


they think they can get out of the initiatives.  Because the budget is 


tight, the only things they can invest in will bring near-term 



paybacks.


D. Anne Chambers to Karen Stone: How did you decide high or low 
potential impact on enrollments?  Was there empirical data?



1. Stone: It was an evaluation of what was included in the proposal.


Some proposals had little to no evidence that enrollment would 


increase, and the reviewers had to make a judgment call.  In other 


cases, there was a great deal of data to support their argument for 


increased enrollment.  


2. Kemble: the original call made it clear that enrollment would be a 

priority.  


3. Stone: They had categories of short term enrollment increase, 


long term enrollment increase, will lead to an increase in revenue.


E. Chambers: How does investment in infrastructure mesh with the three 
priorities listed?  


1. Stone: Example of ACCESS Center proposal to increase first 


year advising.  There is infrastructure that needs to be in place 


before we can benefit from increased enrollments.  


2. Chambers: qualitative decision to determine if there was a need 


to create infrastructure?  


3. Stone: information was provided by proposals about retention 


and enrollment.


F. Prakash Chenjeri: Did any of the authors do market analyses or 
comparitive analyses across institutions?  


1. Stone: Yes.  Review teams had at least one person with financial 

knowledge.


G. John Richards: Were the evaluation teams adequately prepared and 
qualified to deal with the proposals they evaluated?  


1. Stone: Attention was given so that there wasn’t a conflict of 


interest.  UPC has representation across the campus, and therefore 

is an ideal place to run strategic initiatives through.  The review 


teams had financial expertise.  A proposal that comes through 


would have enough supporting evidence that it shouldn’t matter 


who the reviewer is, the case would be compelling enough about 


increasing enrollments.


H. Kathleen McNeill, who was both on a UPC reviewing team and wrote a 
proposal: Authors could come before the committee and answer questions.  
This met well a need to be able to present your perspective and evidence 
in a proposal and clarify it in the dialogue with the subcommittee.  She 
argued for the value in having people who don’t come from that particular 
school reviewing the proposals.  


1. Richards: the committee as a whole is representative, but when 


you divide down into subcommittees it was not as representative.  


His constituents are more used to multiple layers of blind review.  


2. Potter: Did any of them respond to the call for volunteers?  The 


processes are meant to be open and transparent, and they only 


work insofar as the community owns this as our process.  


3. Potter continues: The teams in place this time were stronger than 

last time.  This time, they more intentionally developed the teams.  


They would have been stronger with faculty with particular 



expertise, but the call for volunteers went out and was repeated. 


 This is good work, a step forward from last time, and it can get 


better.  


4. McNeill: Another meeting for authors to get additional feedback 


will be held



5. Potter: We’ll be doing the best we can in rewarding those that 


rose to the top with some funding.  


6. Stone: summaries were discussed as group, not just in 



subcommittees.  Consensus was reached during this process.


I. Chambers: what does the third category of “special attention needed” 
mean?  


1. Stone: Someone else will do something with these, they couldn’t 


really address them.


J. Yates: noticeable improvement from first round, we’re learning and 
there are more things we can learn.  He suggested UPC explicitly state in 
the call that there will be the four categories you could end up in so people 
know ahead of time where they could land.  Add more advanced thought 
on what the criteria will be.  Some of that was in the call, but more 
direction on what’s going to count.  


1/ Stone: we didn’t know what categories would be formed, they 


arose organically and they might not be the same categories next 


time.  They grouped the proposals and put the titles on them 



afterwards.  They used the list of priorities and criteria as their 


score sheets.  

K. Stone thanked everyone including authors who devoted themselves to 
the process.

XI. Report from Faculty Roles, Responsibilities, & Rewards Task Force (Discussion) 


A. Kemble Yates thanked Provost Earl Potter and the Faculty Roles, 
Responsibilities, and Rewards Task Force for their work.


B. Doug Gentry: Two senators are on the task force, Greg Miller and 
Wilkins-O’Riley Zinn, also members: Deborah Winter, Laura Young, 
Dennis Dunleavy, Laura Jones, Jim Rible, Chuck Jaeger, Doug Gentry


C. Doug Gentry then talked at length through the first five pages of the 
recommendation document, an overview of the recommendations.


D. Earl Potter thanked the Faculty Roles, Responsibilities, and Rewards 
Task Force for their hard work.  


1. It’s an important document and is responsive to the charge.  


2. Potter stated that he wrote the 3-page document assessing the 


vulnerabilities of the faculty roles and responsibilities structure right 


after he got here, and his conversation with faculty senate led to 


charge.  He felt the tone in the document implies that this is news to 

the administration and does not reflect the early involvement of the 


Provost.


3. He was delighted to see new roles for faculty members treated 


inequitably and will act on recommendations with all possible haste.



4. The findings are difficult to discuss in detail, and there are some 


details with which he disagrees.  He could speak in a different 


venue with evidence to support his disagreement.  



5. The administration will respond positively to what’s in the report.  


None of the conclusions are incorrect, but he expressed concern 


that if the Senate endorsed the report rather than accepted the 


report, it would cause problems as the starting point of the 



conversation because he wants to discuss some misstatements.  



a. Kemble Yates: today we’ll discuss, next meeting to decide 


what it is we want to do with it, choosing between accepting 



the report or endorsing the report.  We all have homework to 


do, to really absorb this complex document.  In terms of 



timelines, there are some things we can do quickly and other 


things that will take time to flesh out.


E. Kathleen McNeill: If we are assigning any number of persons to 


the professional track category what are the budget implications?  


1. Gentry: The committee suggested the best structure, but did not 


go into budget themselves.  


2. Potter: price tag would be a factor.  This is another investment 


like the strategic initiatives – what’s the impact to the health and 


wellbeing of the university?  Do we invest in generating enrollment 


or does we invest in forging equitable treatment and integrity with 


university employees?  


3. McNeill: also the question about compensation package beyond 


cost of living adjustment for administrators.  


4. Yates: nobody has costed out this model.  How many people 


would go into this professional track? 



5. Potter: report says 90 people in this category, but headcount 


does not translate into FTE.  There are 30 folks in group described 


as people employed year after year at more than half time.  



a. A small subset of those has petitioned for AP:SOU 




recognition.  Acting on the RRR recommendations is 




complicated by legal issues.  



b. FTE faculty: 20% of faculty FTE is adjunct, which is 



among the lowest in the system.  30% of SCH taught by 



adjuncts.  The headcount doesn’t give a sufficient picture of 



all the issues to wrestle with.  “There is a body of faculty who 


have not been treated correctly, and I want to fix that.”

F. Daniel DeNeui: In his experience at a different university, the 
professional tenure track was being dissolved because of the problems. 

What happened was departments were limited in tenure track lines, so 
they were getting around it by offering new professional lines.  


1. Potter: Departments should define the optimal shape and 



character of their faculty based on their mission.  In some 



disciplines, the department chooses a higher rate of adjuncts based 

on service course needs.



2. Potter continued: We do have to watch that risk.  There is a 


language problem – OARs define the labels for certain faculty types 

and they’re limiting and peculiar.  The committee has been trying to 

work within the language of the OAR and get the concept right.  We 

might have to go after changes to the OARs which will take longer.  

But regularizing our relationship with this group of people we could 


do sooner.


G. Mark Siders: If you’ve employed lecturer or senior lecturer for 2-3 years, 
the wording indicates that you must immediately move to assistant 
professor.  Would this lead to people being fired?  


1. Potter: When you have treated somebody as a resource you will 


rely on for a period of time, your relationship with them should 


change.  


2. But what if you have a person who fills in one year for sabbatical 


person X, and then the next year for sabbatical person Y, you 


would be pushed to create a role for them that would not actually 


exist next year.  


3. Jim Rible: Yes, the devil is in the details, but the task force had to 

create something we could discuss.


H. Sandra Holstein congratulated the committee because this seeks to 
demystify the tenure process.  It describes in an honest way the situation 
on this campus.  

I. Potter: this spirit of honest self-examination and a commitment to


 improvement is the spirit of accreditation.  This is what we’ll have to do in 
next fall’s self study: honest, open self evaluation.


J. Yates: Senators, e-mail suggestions to Kemble about structuring the 
next meeting’s agenda.  We need more time to just talk about this.  We 
won’t be ready to vote on this in two weeks.  We could accept the report 
and continue working with it.  This is a solid framework on which we can 
build.

XII. Adjournment

Submitted by

Alena Amato Ruggerio

05-06 Faculty Senate Secretary
